PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, November 27, 2007

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, November 27, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr. Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Town Manager’s Report

Staff Development / AICP Certification – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that Valerie Massard, Senior Town Planner, has met the professional experience, educational requirements, and passed the exam to become certified through the American Institute of Certified Planners (AICP).  AICP, Mr. Sylvia said, is recognized as the planning profession’s primary certification agency, and nationally, only 10% of all planners are certified.   He congratulated Ms. Massard on her achievement and noted that her certification is yet another example of the highly trained and skilled workforce that serves the Town.

Notice of Resignation / Inspectional Services – Mr. Sylvia reported that Richard Manfredi, the Town’s Director of Inspectional Services, has given notification that he will retire from the Town of Plymouth effective January 31, 2008.   Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Manfredi has been with the Town for approximately thirty four years and in that time has had a highly successful career overseeing Inspectional Services Department.
Mr. Sylvia and members of the Board expressed their thanks for his years of dedication and wished Mr. Manfredi health and success in the future.
Licenses (continued on next page)
Change of Manager

· Plymouth Country Club Inc. d/b/a Plymouth Country Club, 221 Warren Avenue, requested a Change of Manager from Scott Lang to Randle St. John.  Background check shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted Plymouth Country Club Inc. a Change of Manager from Scott Lang to Randle St. John.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Transfer Requests in Conjunction with Public Hearing

· OS Golf Management, LLC, The Learning Center (transferring from Atlantis Golf LLC), 47 Doublebrook, requested the transfer of the following licenses in conjunction with their request for the transfer of their Annual All Alcohol Club Liquor License:

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, TV, Live Entertainment, Dancing, Moving Pictures, Play, Floor, Light or Theatre shows.

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approve the transfer of the Comprehensive Entertainment, Extension of Hours until 1:00 a.m., and Early Sunday Opening at 11:00 a.m. for OS Golf Management, LLC, The Learning Center (from Atlantis Golf LLC).  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· McBee Enterprises d/b/a Boston’s Original Pizza, 5 Long Pond Road, requested a Common Victualler (New) license.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a new Common Victualler license for McBee Enterprises.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New and Renewals)

· The following applicants requested Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses to operate as drivers for Habilitation Assistance, 424 Court Street.  Driving record shows no basis for denial:

· Thomas McDonagh
65 South Meadow Road, Plymouth

· Allen Eddy

29 Pine Ridge Lane, Duxbury

· David Rogers

544 Front Street, Marion

· Frank D’Amario
51 Hidden Village Road, West Falmouth

· Justin Peters

30 Brick Kiln Lane, Pembroke

· William Currier
301 Washington Street, Braintree

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI Background check. 

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for Thomas McDonagh, Allen Eddy, David Rogers, Frank D’Amario, Justin Peters, and William Currier, for employment with Habilitation Assistance, 424 Court Street.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Renewals

· Elizabeth Archambault d/b/a Bettyanne’s Tours, 25 Presidents Lane requested the following license renewals.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Livery)

· Applying for one vehicle (vehicle has been inspected)

· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Elizabeth Archambault

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI Background check. 

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire business permit, Vehicle Permit (one vehicle), and an Operator License for Elizabeth Archambault d/b/a Bettyanne’s Tours.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· David Murphy d/b/a AM-PM Limousine, 310 Long Pond Road requested the following license renewals.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Livery)

· Applying for one vehicle (vehicle has been inspected)

· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire Operator License: David Murphy

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI Background check. 

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire business permit, Vehicle Permit (one vehicle), and an Operator License for David Murphy d/b/a AM-PM Limousine.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Joseph T. Buono d/b/a South Shore Limousine, 2A-12 Marc Drive, requested the following license renewals.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Livery)

· Applying for one vehicle (vehicle has been inspected)

· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Joseph Buono

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI Background check. 

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire business permit, Vehicle Permit (one vehicle), and an Operator License for Joseph T. Buono d/b/a South Shore Limousine.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Request for Temporary Closing

· Lobster Hut, Town Wharf, is requesting to be closed from December 23, 2007 through January 30, 2008.  They will reopen on January 31, 2008.  This is necessary to perform maintenance repairs.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved the temporary closing of the Lobster Hut on Town Wharf from December 23, 2007 through January 30, 2008.   Voted 4-0, approved.

New Year’s Eve Extension of Hours

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved the extension of hours of serving alcoholic beverages on New Year’s Eve, December 31, 2007 until 2:00 a.m. on January 1, 2008.   Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License (Liquor)

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for December 1, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a wine tasting dinner.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for December 1, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0, approved.
License Renewals for 2008 – See Attached Pages

Liquor License Renewals (by category)
· Annual All Alcohol Restaurant

· Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant

· Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials and Liqueurs Restaurant

· Annual All Alcohol Innholder

· Annual All Alcohol Club / Veterans Club

· Annual All Alcohol Commercial Club

· Annual All Alcohol Package Store with Sunday Opening

· Annual Wine & Malt Package Store with Sunday Opening

· Annual Wine Package Store

· Common Victualler Renewals with Alcohol Licenses

· Comprehensive Entertainment Renewals with Alcohol Licenses

· Automatic Amusement Renewals with Alcohol Licenses

· Innholder Renewals with Alcohol Licenses

· Sunday Entertainment Renewals with Alcohol Licenses

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved all of the Liquor License renewals [SEE ATTACHED LIST].  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  

Non-Liquor License Renewals (by category)
· Common Victualler

· Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

· Lodging House

· Innholder

· Comprehensive Entertainment

· Automatic Amusement

· Auto Dealer Class I

· Auto Dealer Class II

· Auto Dealer Class III

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved all of the Non-Liquor License renewals [SEE ATTACHED LIST].   Voted 4-0-0, approved.  

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the September 27, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  
Acceptance of Deed / Camelot Drive – The Board approved and executed the Acceptance of Deed for property at 169 Camelot Drive, Plymouth, pending approval of the Deed and the Title Report by Town Counsel.

Advance of Funds in Lieu of Borrowing – The Board approved the use of available funds prior to issuing temporary or permanent debt for the Town Meeting-approved purchase of 169 Camelot Drive, as recommended by the Town Treasurer/Collector, and executed the Advance of Funds in Lieu of Borrowing Report.
Title V Bond – The Board approved the issuance of a $200,000.00 non-interest loan through the State Revolving Fund for the permanent bonding of the Town’s 5th installment of the Title V program (authorized at Town Meeting 2006), as recommended by the Town Treasurer/Collector, and executed the Community Septic Management Program Bond document.
Committee Appointment / Plymouth Development Corporation – Leighton Price addressed the Board regarding his request to be re-appointed to the Plymouth Development Corporation.  On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board re-appointed Leighton Price to the Plymouth Development Corporation for a term effective through December 3, 2012.    Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Public Comment

Tony Delorenzo addressed the Board and claimed that 18 months of work done by the prior Gravel Roads Committee, on which he served as a member, was a waste of time and the results never went to Town Meeting.  He stated that the new committee appeared to be another wasted effort and he asked if part of their charge was to find funding.  He suggested that the Director of Public Works make the decisions about what roads should be plowed, and he raised issues about some of the members’ lack of regular attendance. 
Mr. Sylvia responded that the result of the Gravel Roads Advisory Committee’s 18 months of work was a comprehensive bylaw that went to Town Meeting.  Part of the final report produced, Mr. Sylvia noted, recommended that a Roads Advisory Committee be created.  Mr. Sylvia explained that one of the directives from the Selectmen to that Committee was to create a policy for roads that may be added to the plow list and examine possible funding methods.  There is a provision in the Charter, Mr. Sylvia added, to deal with members who miss consecutive meetings – the committee or board involved must notify the appointing authority.  

Vice Chairman Loewenberg echoed Mr. Sylvia’s comments and reiterated that Town Meeting action was taken on the recommendations made by the Gravel Roads Advisory Committee.  The issue of expenditures, she acknowledged, was not brought before Town Meeting, because the timing of the Debt Exclusion vote precluded asking voters for another substantial expense.

Chairman Quintal announced that he would be running for another term as Selectmen. 

Public Hearing – Transfer of Annual Club Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for the Transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Club Liquor License from Atlantis Golf, LLC, 41A Doublebrook, Drew Ford Manager, to OS Golf Management, LLC (The Learning Center), 47 Doublebrook, Drew Ford, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Representatives from OS Golf Management, LLC explained the reason for the license transfer.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment from those wishing to speak for or against the license transfer.  No citizens came forward.  

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve the Transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Club Liquor License from Atlantis Golf, LLC, 41A Doublebrook, Drew Ford Manager, to OS Golf Management, LLC (The Learning Center), 47 Doublebrook, Drew Ford, Manager.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Public Hearing – Alteration of Premise (Liquor License)
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for the Alteration of Premises from Plymouth Country Club, Inc. d/b/a Plymouth Country Club, 221 Warren Avenue, holder of an Annual All Alcohol Club Liquor License, Scott Lang, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Representatives from Plymouth Country Club, Inc. explained the reason for the alteration of Premises.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve an Alteration of Premises for Plymouth Country Club, Inc. d/b/a Plymouth Country Club.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
1,000 Acres / MassDevelopment
Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town, the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation, and Mass Development have drafted a second Letter of Agreement (LOA) for the second phase of assessment work in connection with the 1,000 Acres site in South Plymouth.   
Mr. Sylvia explained that Mass Development was engaged through a previous LOA with the Town to complete the first-phase due-diligence diligence review of the site, which included legal analysis of title issues, technical assessment of rare species, feasibility of a new interchange, an informal assessment of the site’s market potential, and a site development timetable.  The report generated from this review, he said, was presented on August 21, 2007 and concluded that approximately 400-500 acres were potentially developable within the site. 
In response to these findings and with the Board’s direction, Mr. Sylvia said, he has negotiated a second LOA between the Town, Mass Development, and the Foundation.  The salient points included in this LOA, he noted, are:

· a commitment to work together for further review of the development of this site

· a commitment of $100,000 from Mass Development for the second phase activities with a reimbursement provision provided that the site is sold, leased, disposed of or developed within ten years

· a goal of bringing articles to Town Meeting in the Spring

· an outline of specific activities to be performed including public outreach, additional title work, additional rare species, infrastructure and utility, interchange, water supply, wastewater, electric and natural gas technical review and master planning and zoning activities
Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked how much involvement the Planning Board has had in this process.  When she heard that they did not review the LOA, she stated that she did not want to execute this agreement, as she believes the Planning Board can provide valuable guidance on the site.

Mr. Sylvia stated that the LOA has met the Planning Board’s concerns as addressed in the letter the Planning Board provided to the Selectmen.   Additionally, he said, Planning Director Lee Hartmann’s input was valuable and portrayed the planning perspective, but if the Selectmen wish to wait for the Planning Board’s input on the LOA prior to executing it, it is their right to do so.

Selectman Machado stated his belief that the Planning Board has been included in the process, and he expressed his sentiments that he does not want to delay the next step in this process when he is a member of the Town’s Executive Board and this is a business decision.  

Vice Chairman Loewenberg expressed her belief that, as an elected board, the Planning Board should have already seen the LOA document, which is dated November 9, 2007.   She also noted her concerns with the section in the LOA that specifically includes the Foundation as one of the parties for a sale or long term ground lease, rather than an unidentified party.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg stated her preference that the language be more general.  She then commented on the 1,000 Acres process and the speed at which it is being driven by the potential developer.  The community, she said, is excited about Good News Holdings, Inc. (the motion-picture studio), and she questioned why they are not mentioned and identified in this document.   Lastly, she noted that she was please to hear that Good News Holdings has offered to absorb the costs associated with the complex title-clearing issues on the site.  

Mr. Sylvia noted that he intends to memorialize an agreement with Good News Holdings reflecting their offer on the title clearing.   He explained that the Town has engaged MassDevelopment to do work that the Town is not equipped to do (e.g. wastewater review, water review, etc.).  MassDevelopment is leveraging its resources to do more research on this site, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, because there is always the possibility that Good News Holdings may not move forward.   The benefit of having the Foundation as a party to the agreement, he noted, is because they are a quasi-governmental entity and they have partnered with us on projects consistent with their charge to do economic development work.  Mr. Sylvia said that the LOA does not bind the Town to exclusively sell or lease to MassDevelopment and/or the Foundation, but he acknowledged that maximum flexibility is positive and would warrant changing the LOA to include Vice Chairman Loewenberg’s suggestion of making the language more general.
Selectman Tavares agreed that the LOA language should be broader to keep all the options open, but it must move forward.   Exhibit A, he pointed out, has key language that shows outcome objectives for this second phase of development.   Selectman Tavares said that he was happy to see that the information gathered through the MassDevelopment study will be brought back through Town Meeting and that this second-phase of the study is not tied to one developer.  The reality, Selectman Tavares acknowledged, is that there is competition out there and if the Town does not move on this opportunity, someone else will.
Paul McAlduff of the Planning Board noted that he spoke to Mr. Hartmann about the LOA and feels comfortable that it addresses the concerns that have been raised.   He stated that he wants to see the Town move forward with this, provided that, in the ultimate master plan, the Planning Board’s concerns have been met.   Connecticut, Mr. McAlduff said, is competing with us for the Good News Holdings project, and MassDevelopment can help us through this maze of this process.  

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to authorize the Town Manager to execute the second Letter of Agreement (LOA) between the Town of Plymouth, the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation, and MassDevelopment for the 1,000 Acres site in South Plymouth.   Voted 3-1-0, with Vice Chairman Loewenberg in opposition.   

Vice Chairman Loewenberg clarified that her opposing vote was cast only because the Planning Board had not yet reviewed the LOA.  She stated that she is not opposed to the project moving forward.  

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:15 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager, serving as Clerk
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